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Headteacher: Mrs Rachael Stevenson
Radburn Way    Letchworth Garden City    Herts    SG6 2JZ

(Phone: 01462 621800 / Fax: 01462 621802 /  email: head@gca.herts.sch.uk)

Thursday 18th June 2020
Dear Parent/Carers,
Update: Years 2-5 Phased Reopening of Garden City Academy 18.6.2020
I would like to begin by offering a huge ‘thank you’ for supporting the school over recent weeks and for supporting your child with their home learning.  Your patience over the last few weeks has also been appreciated as we have had a relatively short time in which to put in place the requirements of the government for the re-opening of schools next month. 

This is a lengthy letter (probably my longest ever written yet) but given the task presented to us in schools, it is vital that I share the information with you here before we begin welcoming children back to Garden City Academy.  So, please do not give up half-way through! 

As you will be aware, the government has announced that so long as they are satisfied that it will be safe enough to do so, schools will reopen at the earliest from 1st June 2020 for:

· Nursery

· Reception

· Year 1 

· Year 6
The government have now given Headteachers the authority to open to all year groups where there is capacity from Monday 22nd June 2020.
Schools will also continue to operate a childcare facility for: (as other year groups open children will join their year group bubbles)
· Children of critical workers

· Vulnerable pupils: those with a EHCP, with a Social Worker, or those with vulnerability to whom the school have decided to offer a childcare place.

We are very much looking forward to seeing many of our children once again, but I would like to reassure you that the safety of our school community is our priority.

I am therefore writing to share with you the arrangements we have implemented to ensure the safety of all staff, pupils and parents.  These arrangements have been put into place following a full risk assessment process with the leadership team and by executives within REAch2, and are in line with guidance from the Department for Education.

We will continue to review the arrangements we have implemented and update you with any changes as and when we make them.

Staggered Start: opening dates for different year groups

To ensure arrangements are as safe and secure as possible we will be operating a staggered start for different year groups. This will not commence until we have a ‘green light’ from the trust as all safety checks and procedures are in place.

The school will be open to the different year groups from the following dates (provisional and may change):

· Childcare -Tuesday 2nd June


· Year 6 – Monday 8th June at the earliest

· Year 1 – Monday 15th June at the earliest

· Reception – Monday 22nd June at the earliest
· Year 5 – w/c 22nd June at the earliest (maximum 30 pupils)
· Nursery – Monday 29th June at the earliest
· Year 4 – w/c Monday 29th June at the earliest (maximum 15 pupils)
· Year 2 – w/c 6th July 2020 at the earliest (maximum 15 pupils)
· Year 3 - w/c 6th July 2020 at the earliest (maximum 15 pupils)
As with all other arrangements we will keep this under constant review and we will not open the school to any year group unless we are satisfied that it is safe to do so. 
If you wish to request a place please follow the link at the bottom of this letter. Years 2-5 will be based on first come first served; we will run a waiting list once places are full). Please ensure you read the letter fully for details of days to request places by if there are spaces remaining for later joining dates. 
Maintaining a safe school environment

I would like to take this opportunity to inform you of the preventative measures the school has put in place to minimise the spread of infection.

As per the advice from the government, the following actions for infection control remain in place:

· Displaying coronavirus infection control measures information posters around the school

· Encouraging good hygiene by promoting the importance of hand washing for at least 20 seconds with warm water and soap in the following circumstances:

· Before leaving home

· On arrival at school

· After using the toilet

· After breaks and sporting activities

· Before food preparation

· Before eating any food, including snacks

· Before leaving school

· At regular intervals throughout the day

· Ensuring pupils and staff understand that they must cover their cough or sneeze with a tissue, then throw the tissue away, teaching children to cough or sneeze into their elbow

· Ensuring frequently touched objects and surfaces are cleaned and disinfected more regularly than usual

· Isolating any unwell people in a separate room, and contacting parents for immediate collection

· Telling staff to stay at home for seven days if they develop symptoms of coronavirus

· Providing staff training on PPE, rubbish disposal, mental health and well-being

As an important part of our school community, I would ask that you continue to encourage good infection control practices, such as thorough hand washing, at home and keep your child informed about the things they can do to discourage the spread of infection.

Anyone with symptoms of COVID19

Do not to enter the school or nursery if you or your child is displaying any symptoms of coronavirus (following the COVID-19: guidance for households with possible coronavirus infection). 

In line with the current NHS and government advice, you should keep your child at home if they develop coronavirus symptoms for a period of seven days.  Symptoms include a high temperature or a new, continuous cough. Where symptoms continue after seven days, or begin to worsen, you should call 111. If someone in your child’s household has symptoms, your child must self-isolate for 14 days from the day the other person’s symptoms started. This is because it can take 14 days for symptoms to appear. More information regarding symptoms and actions can be found on the NHS website (https://www.nhs.uk/conditions/coronavirus-covid-19/ ).

If you think your child may have been exposed to or has coronavirus, or if your child receives a positive test result for coronavirus, please contact the school on via telephone at the earliest opportunity.

PPE including face coverings and masks

Wearing a face covering or face mask in schools or other education settings is not recommended. Face coverings may be beneficial for short periods indoors where there is a risk of close social contact with people you do not usually meet and where social distancing and other measures cannot be maintained, for example on public transport or in some shops. This does not apply to schools or other education settings. We therefore do not require staff, children and learners to wear face coverings. 

Based on government and scientific advice, staff are not required to wear face masks ordinarily, and if they do so, this is their own choice.  Staff will only be wearing face masks and personal protective equipment if it would typically be required (such as for first aid or when providing intimate care for a child).  

If parents wish to ensure that their child wears a mask to school this is their choice; however, the school will accept no responsibility or liability for the mask, and for social distancing purposes, we will not be supporting pupils to wear them or adjust them.  Therefore, children must be able to adjust and wear independently as staff will not be instructed to touch them. Children must change into a clean mask when arriving in their classroom. 

Social distancing

As the government have reminded us, we know that, unlike older children and adults, early years and primary age children cannot be expected to remain 2 metres apart from each other and staff. In deciding to bring more children back to early years and schools, we are taking this into account. Therefore, we are working through the hierarchy of measures set out below:

· avoiding contact with anyone with symptoms

· frequent hand cleaning and good respiratory hygiene practices

· regular cleaning of settings

· minimising contact and mixing

Naturally, we will be ensuring wherever we can that children are socially distanced from one another and from adults wherever possible, but there will be occasions, for our youngest children, where social distancing may not always be possible.   

However, it is still important to reduce contact between people as much as possible, and we can achieve that and reduce transmission risk by ensuring children, young people and staff where possible, only mix in a small, consistent group and that small group stays away from other people and groups.

Where we can keep children and young people in those small groups two metres away from each other, we will do so. While in general groups should be kept apart, brief, transitory contact, such as passing in a corridor, is low risk.

Grouping of children with adults

The government advice for primary schools states that classes should normally be split in half, with no more than 15 pupils per small group and one teacher (and, if needed, a teaching assistant). If there are any shortages of teachers, then teaching assistants will be allocated to lead a group, working under the direction of a teacher. Desks will be spaced as far apart as practically possible.

As a result, in Reception, Year One and Year 6 , staffing ratios will be no more than 2:15, typically with a class teacher, teaching assistant  and 15 pupils. It is unlikely there will be 15 pupils in each group however, because not all children in each year group have said that they will be returning to school.  In readiness for when more children do return, we are planning for these groups to be capped at 15 or smaller in smaller classrooms. Nursery will be capped at 10 and a priority order followed (key workers, vulnerable children, SEN children, parents returning to work, all other children). Reception may also be capped to 15 following the above order of priority.
‘Bubbles’

Schools are being urged to keep cohorts together where possible and:

· ensure that children and young people are in the same small groups at all times each day, and different groups are not mixed during the day, or on subsequent days

· ensure that the same teacher(s) and other staff are assigned to each group and, as far as possible, these stay the same during the day and on subsequent days

· ensure that wherever possible children and young people use the same classroom or area of a setting throughout the day, with a thorough cleaning of the rooms at the end of the day. 

In-line with this advice, we are grouping the children into ‘bubbles’ within their class, so that each child is with no more than 15 pupils each day and a limited number of adults; this group will be consistent each week so that the opportunities for contact with other children is greatly reduced. 
We are ensuring that as far as practically possible, each bubble is led by a familiar adult to the children, if it is not their class teacher – for example, a teaching assistant, member of senior staff or a previous teacher/TA.  

Once you have complete the form (link at end of letter) we will assign a bubble for your child and the lead of the bubble will contact you to discuss: start date, room and other details. Please do not send your child to school until you have had this call. We aim to call at the latest the Thursday and Friday before children start back on the Monday.
As year groups open up the children accessing childcare will move to their year group bubble.

For now we will keep bubbles to one year group only.

Arrangements for the start and end of the school day

The beginning and end of the school day are the busiest times for children and adults congregating together in one place and maintaining safe distances within normal arrangements can be a challenge. We have implemented the following measures for when pupils return to school:

· One way system. Entry through gate nearest nursery and exit via top gate on playground or gate near road towards children’s centre.
· Each group to use the external door to the classroom or nearest to classroom.

· Parents and child to stand behind line and wait, child to enter on own. There are dot if you need to queue.

· There will be staff around the site to support understanding the procedures.

· Children must walk with one only parent/carer on site (no bikes or scooters can be left on site)

· If your child is upset please console them behind the line and if they are not ready they can go home and try again the next day.
· We will be operating a staggered start and end to the day. See below:

	Year Group
	Provisional Return Date
	Start of Day/Drop Off
	End of Day/Collection

	Year 6
	8/6/2020
	8:45-9:00am
	3:00-3:15pm

	Year 5
	23/6/2020
	9:00-9:15am
	3:00-3:15pm

	Year 4
	30/6/2020
	8:45-9:00am
	2:30-2:45pm

	Year 3
	7/7/2020
	9:15-9:30am
	2:45pm-3:00pm

	Year 2
	6/7/2020
	9:00-9:15am
	2:30-2:45pm

	Year 1
	15/6/2020
	9:15-9:30am
	2:45pm-3:00pm

	Reception
	22/6/2020
	9:30am-9:45am
	2:15pm-2:30pm

	Nursery
	29/6/2020
	9:00-9:15am
	11:30-11:45am


I need to make it clear to parents/carers that they cannot gather at entrance gates or doors or enter the building (unless they have a pre-arranged appointment, which will need be conducted safely if needed).  We will be encouraging social distancing as far as practically possible in and around the school, and in particular at pick-up and drop-off times, and I ask for your help to follow the government guidelines for everybody’s safety when in and around the school site.   

If you are using public transport to get to and from school, avoid peak times where you can and ensure you have read the Coronavirus (COVID-19): safer travel guidance for passengers. 

Arrangements for break times and lunchtimes

We recognise the importance for all pupils to have a break from learning and to enjoy time outside during the school day. Reconnecting with friends will be an important aspect of pupils settling back into school life, but we have made some adjustments to break and lunch times:

· All breaks and outdoor activity times will be conducted in ‘bubbles’; as a result, children will only be mixing with the children in their bubble and with the set staff. Break times may therefore be staggered and in separate assigned areas so that all pupils can use the outdoors areas safely and limit the numbers of pupils outside at any one point. 

· Lunchtime will be in classrooms or outdoor areas to eat.
· Each bubble will have their own outdoor equipment which will be cleaned every night.
· As per the government guidelines we have considered that areas can be shared as long as different groups do not mix (and especially do not play sports or games together) and adequate cleaning between groups between groups is in place. 

General classroom considerations

· Where possible, all spaces should be well ventilated using natural ventilation (opening windows) or ventilation units

· Prop doors open, where safe to do so (bearing in mind fire safety and safeguarding), to limit use of door handles and aid ventilation

· No resources will be sent home or to be bought into school
· Seek to prevent the sharing of stationery and other equipment where possible. Years 1 and 6 will have their own resource packs.
· Shared materials and surfaces will be cleaned and disinfected more frequently

School Dinners 

School dinners will once again re-start for pupils who are at Garden City Academy and will be provided free for all children in Reception and Year One, with the option of paid meals for children in childcare provision or Year 6 who are not eligible for FSM.  Parents will be able to send their child with a packed lunch, if they wish. Initially school dinners will be a packed lunch for all children eligible or paying.
FSM vouchers will currently continue for those children not in school. They will be stopped upon your child’s return.
Home Learning/Learning in School
We will continue to set a weekly timetable of learning. The learning that is sent home will be the same as the children will receive in school. For those children in school the remainder of the day will be activities planned around the children’s interests. 
The childcare group will operate purely as childcare due to the range of ages it is not possible to provide education at this time. 

Office 
We will continue to operate a policy where visitors, parents and other external parties are not permitted onto the premises.  The front door will continue to be electronically controlled. 
Parents/carers and visitors can still contact the school via telephone and e-mail each day between 8.30am and 3.30pm.
Volunteers/Reading books

Due to increased restrictions of numbers of adults we are allowed to come into contact with in school, we will be unable to use the support of any volunteers until further notice.  Typically, this would affect the changing of reading books; however, we will be unable to change reading books or give out new books in the short-term because doing so would create further cross-contact with pupils and families.  

As such, all children should be encouraged to return their reading books when they return to school and the class teacher will store these books separately in isolation, for a minimum period of 72 hours.  Following this time, they can be checked off by a member of staff, and then re-stored in the book boxes.  Teachers should encourage and chase up all outstanding books.  New reading books will not be given out until further notice. 

Uniform

Children returning in Years 6, Year 1, Reception and Nursery will be expected, as far as practically possible, to wear their typical school uniform.  The same expectations also apply to staff. 

Fresh clean clothes must be worn daily and we would encourage showers every morning before school.
Please do not buy new uniform. To support with daily clean clothes children may wear dark shorts, skirts or trousers (black, navy, dark blue) and a white t-shirt/shirt. Trainers may be worn by all children.
Behaviour Policy

Updated to reflect the current situation and available here: https://www.gardencityacademy.co.uk/parents/policies 
Home School Agreement
Every parent and child will need to read and agree to follow our agreement to keep everyone in their bubble as safe as possible. If your child breaks this agreement they will be sent home and not able to return until it is deemed safe for themselves and others. Please tick the box when completing your form. A link to the home school agreement is available here: https://www.gardencityacademy.co.uk/learning/self-isolation-school-closure-learning (parent advice section)
Water bottles/Drinks

Please do not bring in any bottles, only a drink with your child’s packed lunch if they bring one from home. We will provide each child with their own plastic cup daily which will be thrown away at the end of the day. The cup should be kept on their table during the day.
Individual Risk Assessments

Where children have additional emotional or behavioural needs we will be in contact to complete an individual risk assessment with you. Your child will not be able to start until this has been carried out. If this is not discussed and you feel it is needed please contact your group lead once assigned.

Year 6 Walking 

Year 6 children may walk to and from school on their own. Please ensure your child follows social distancing guidelines. They may still bring a mobile if needed but your child must turn it off and be responsible for leaving it safely in a bag under their working desk. They cannot be handed to staff during this period. One the form to book a place there will be a book to tick to give permission to walking to school.

Requesting your child to start at a later date

It is parental choice for your child to return to school and you will not be penalised if you choose to keep your child at home. If you would like your child to return at a later date after the year group starts please contact the office on the noonday or Tuesday before the week you would like them to return. This will ensure a start for the following week. We only allow new starters on a Monday and cannot guarantee the group and adults they will join. 

Sun Cream

As the weather is good and it is proven to be safer outside we are encouraging as much outdoor learning and activities as possible. Please ensure you send your child to school with an all-day sun cream. We are not able to apply cream for your child. 

If you would like to book a place for your child please complete the form following this link (please complete a form for each child):
https://forms.office.com/Pages/ResponsePage.aspx?id=LDw7ftHj302YMuTcr20XVrrfNBu6JBtNhE6R4bWgYr5URU45MTNPN1owUE8wQ0c1NU0wWkFTNDYwVS4u 
Please complete your form by the following days and times:

	Year Group
	Date/Time

	Year 6
	10am Wednesday 3rd June 

	Year 1
	10am Monday 8th June

	Reception
	10am Monday 15th June

	Nursery
	10am Friday 18th June 

	Year 5
	9am Monday 22nd June

	Year 4
	9am Thursday 25th June

	Year 2
	9am Friday 26th June 

	Year 3
	9am Thursday 2nd July


*Years 2-5 will be on a first come first served basis using the link to the ‘request a place’ form below.
Thank you for your continued support during this time.
Yours sincerely,
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Headteacher 
Rachael Stevenson (Mrs)
REAch2 Academy Trust is a charitable company limited by guarantee, registered in England and Wales under company number 08452281 whose registered office address is REAch2 Academy Trust, Henhurst Ridge Primary Academy, Henhurst Ridge, Branston, Burton-Upon-Trent, DE13 9SZ. REAch2 Academy Trust, REAch2 and Garden City Primary Academy are business names used by REAch2 North Central  Academy Trust.
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